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Abstract 

This paper reports on the association between Iranian EFL learners’ motivation and 
self-efficacy. Three measures, English self-efficacy, General self-efficacy, and Language 
Learning Orientations, were used in this study. The participants were 93 male and female 
EFL learners from four different universities in Mashhad, who were at graduate (MA) and 
undergraduate (BA) levels. The results revealed that there exists a significant association 
between EFL learners’ self-efficacy and their intrinsic motivation. Moreover, amotivation, 
among the subscales of motivation, was found to be negatively related to students’ 
self-efficacy. Finally, the results were discussed and pedagogical implications were provided 
in the context of language learning and teaching. 

Keywords: English self-efficacy, Motivation, General self-efficacy, EFL learners, 
Amotivation, Intrinsic motivation 
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1. Introduction 

It goes without saying that the constructs of "motivation" and "self-efficacy" have always 
been emphasized in academic setting. Owing to this fact, psychologists and educators have 
long considered motivation and self-efficacy as predictors of student achievement and 
learning which in turn contribute considerably to students’ performance (Graham & Weiner, 
1996; Bandura & Locke, 2003; Pajares, 1996). 

Most researchers considered motivation as crucial element in students' learning. Graham and 
Weiner (1996) defined motivation as "the study of why people think and behave as they do"(p. 
63). Along the same line, motivation was defined by Pintrich and Schunk (2002) as the 
process whereby goal directed activity is initiated and maintained. To be precise, based on the 
authors’ definition, motivation can be understood through the task an individual selects, the 
effort one exerts upon these tasks though this process cannot be observed directly. In 
otherwords, motivation is usually defined as students' enthusiasm or desire to invest effort in 
engagement and persistence regarding the task (Wolters, 1998).Consequently, a highly 
motivated student in a course will tend to be more successful.  

Of all cognitive and other personal factors affecting behavior, Bandura (1977, 1986) stated 
that self-efficacy, a factor related to motivation, is the most dominant mediator in human 
functioning. Bandura defined self-efficacy as "people's judgments of their capabilities to 
organize and execute courses of action required to attain designated types of performances" 
(1986, p. 391).Self-efficacy is not a general belief about self-concept or self-esteem, instead 
is a construct supposed to be situated, contextualized, and task-specific (Linnenbrink & 
Pintrich, 2002). Based onself-efficacy theory, individual’s efficacy beliefs influence the way 
an individual feels, thinks, motivates himself, and behaves.  

2. Literature Review 

Self-efficacy is regarded as an important variable having a strong effect on motivation. 
Causal tests demonstrated consistent findings concerning the significant contribution of 
efficacy beliefs to motivation and achievements (Bandura, 1995). Self-efficacy, as a key 
element of social cognitive theory, plays a primary role in students’ learning, due to 
influencing students’ motivation and learning. (Pajares, 1996, 2006; Schunk, 1995, 2003). 
Therefore, it is not surprising that extensive research has proved that the beliefs students have 
about their success or failure play a powerful role in their academic motivation, learning and 
subsequent academic performance (see Pajares & Schunk, 2005).On the other hand, 
motivation is assumed to have an effect on self-efficacy (Bandura 1993; Henk and Melnick 
1998; Jinks and Morgan 1999; Pajares and Schunk 2001; Pintrich and Schunk 2002; Schunk 
and Rice 1993; Schunk and Zimmerman 1997; Zimmerman 2000b; Zimmerman and 
Martinez-Pons 1990). 

Self-efficacy theory postulates that students who judge themselves as capable and 
confidenttend more to be motivated; those who doubt their capabilities are not about to be 
motivated (Seitfert, 2004). In the light of evidence, self-efficacy and motivation can be 
transferred in academic domains but the transfer normally has been restricted to 
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generalization. Copious research reveals that self-efficacy affects academic motivation and 
learning achievement (Pajares, 1996; Shunk, 1995).  

Quite many studies have been carried out on the relationship between motivation and 
self-efficacy, and nearly all have shown that the two constructs are really reciprocally related. 
To put another way, motivation also serves as an essential factor in enhancing efficacy levels 
and teachers should focus upon it when they try to raise student efficacy levels. As a matter 
of fact, Linnenbrink and Pintrich (2003) affirmed that teachers feel concern for students’ 
motivation because sentiments and beliefs about interest and worth help students to be more 
engaged, leading to a higher quality of experience and learning. Accordingly, in the case of 
being motivated in a positive way, students will tend to be more inclined to take initiative to 
make positive choices, thus engaging students in a cycle of hard work and success. 

Several scholars, with regard to the close relationship between motivation and self-efficacy, 
ascertained that the expectations of academic self-efficacy influence motivation through the 
process of self-regulation, including goal setting, self-assessment, self-monitoring and choice 
of strategies (Zimmerman, 2000; Zimmerman & Bandura, 1994; Zimmerman & 
Martinez-Pons, 1990). Self-efficacy beliefs also play as underlying and vital factors in the 
regulation of motivation (e.g. Schunk & Ertmer, 2000).Hence, it is imperativeto analyze 
variables related to the self in the study of motivation for learning. These variables include 
how students observe themselves in the future through their goals, their beliefs concerning 
their own competencies and the value they attributed to tasks. 

In this line of inquiry, a number ofscholars delved into the effect of students’ self-efficacy on 
motivation and learning (Bouffard-Bouchard, 1990; Bouffard-Bouchard, Parent, & Larivée, 
1991; Lent, Brown, & Hackett, 2002; Linnenbrink & Pintrich, 2003; Pintrich & De Groot, 
1990; Schunk, 2003; Zimmerman, Bandura, & Martinez-Pons, 1992). Their findings exhibit 
that self-efficacy has a strong effect on motivation and cognition through influencing 
students’ task persistence, task interest, the goals they set, the choices they make and their use 
of cognitive, meta-cognitive and self-regulatory strategies. 

A great deal of research has been carried out to highlight the predicting and mediating role of 
self-efficacy in relation to students’ achievements, motivation and learning. Likewise, Collins 
(1982) proved that self-efficacy plays a predicting role in motivation and achievement across 
levels of student ability. Children labeled as high, average, or low in mathematical ability, 
were grouped in high or low regarding efficacy for solving word problems. Students were 
presented with problems to solve (some were insolvable) and had the chance to rework any 
they missed. The results showed that Low- and average-ability students with high efficacy 
tackled with insolvable problems longer than did low-efficacy students. Students with higher 
efficacy reworked more problems irrespective of ability than did students with lower efficacy. 
In a similar vein, Pintrich and De Groot (1990) and Zimmerman and Martinez-Pons (1990) 
confirm the proposed positive relations among motivation, efficacy, and strategy use (Como, 
1989; Schunk, 1989b). 

To summarize thus far, self-efficacy beliefs plays a crucial role in motivation and 
achievements in a number of ways: they determine the goals people set for themselves, how 
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much effort they exert, how long they persevere when faced with obstacles and their 
resilience in the face of failures ( Bandura, 1995). People who judge themselves as incapable 
will lower their efforts or give up quickly in the face of difficulties and failures. On the other 
hand, those who have a deep faith in their capabilities invest more considerable effort when 
they fail to overcome a challenge. 

Hitherto, the reoccurring theme in the bulk of foregoing articles and studies is the relationship 
between students' self-efficacy and their motivation. However, this connection within an EFL 
context of Iran had remained somehow untouched. The correlation between Iranian EFL 
learners’ self-efficacy and motivation is not necessarily disputed; however, testing the 
concept of self-efficacy relative to academic motivation (Graham & Weiner, 1996) has been 
at the center of many self-efficacy studies carried out so far. Therefore, paucity of research in 
this realm within an EFL context of Iran makes this particular study significant, with the chief 
purpose of discerning whether there is a significant association between learners’ motivation 
and their self-efficacy or not. By taking the role of motivation and self-efficacy in students’ 
learning into account, this paper, thus, mainly centers on determining this relationship. Hence, 
following research questions will be addressed in the present study: 1) Is there any 
relationship between Iranian learners' English self-efficacy and their motivation? 2) Is there 
any association between Iranian students’ General self-efficacy and their motivation?  

3. Methodology 

3.1 Setting and Participants  

The participants of this study consisted of 93 EFL learners (38 males and 55 females) from 
different universities, i.e. Ferdowsi University, Imam Reza University, Tabaran and Khayyam 
in Mashhad, Iran. Learners were upper-intermediate students whose age ranged from 20 to 30. 
It should be noted that all the students who participated in this study had majored in the 
various branches of English, such as English Teaching as a Foreign Language, English 
Literature, or English Translation. The participants were undergraduate (BA=55) and 
graduate (MA =38) students; it’s worth mentioning that the graduate students were all from 
Ferdowsi University of Mashhad. 

3.2 Instrumentation 

The questionnaires employed in this study to measure students’ self-efficacy and motivation 
are as follows: 

Language Learning Orientations Scale. Language Learning Orientations Scale designed by 
Noels et al. (2000) was employed to measure students’ motivation. It consists of twenty one 
items on a seven point scale to assess three subcomponents of intrinsic and extrinsic 
motivation and amotivation. Running Cronbach’s alpha, the reliability of this scale for the 
present study was .87. 

General Self-Efficacy Scale. To measure students’ general self-efficacy the researchers used 
the General Self-Efficacy Scale (GSES), designed and validated by Sherer et al., (1982). This 
scale includes17 items. Each item recipes a score of 1 to 5producing a score range of 17 to 



International Journal of English Language Education 
ISSN 2325-0887 

2013, Vol. 1, No. 3 

www.macrothink.org/ijele 83

85.In the current study, Cronbach’s alpha for this scale was 0.89. 

English Self-Efficacy Scale. To assess students’ English self-efficacy the researchers used the 
English Self-Efficacy Scale (ESES), developed and validated by Rahemi., (2001). It consists 
of 10 items using a five-point Likert scale ranging from ‘strongly disagree’ (one) to ‘strongly 
agree’ (five). The total reliability of the scale in the current study, estimated via Cronbach’s 
alpha, was 0.83. 

3.3 Procedure 

The process of data collection started in May, 2012 and continued until July, 2012. The 
researchers talked to seven university professors and sought their permission for interrupting 
their classes and testing students. All of them permitted researchers to use their class time. 
The questionnaires were administered to the language learners to assess their self-efficacy 
and motivation. 

For the purpose of analyzing the data, they were given to the SPSS 16 program. In order to 
explore the association between English self-efficacy and motivation, Pearson correlation was 
run. Another Pearson correlation was used to examine the relationship between General 
self-efficacy and motivation. 

4. Results 

The first research question was whether there was a relationship between English 
self-efficacy and motivation. Table 1 depicts the results of the correlational analysis. 

 

Table 1. The Relationship between English Self-Efficacy and Motivation 

Motivation           Intrinsic           Extrinsic         Amotivation 

English Self-Efficacy    .39*                 .19  -           .49**          

* p< .05, ** p < .01 

 

As may be observed in Table 1, English Self-Efficacywas significantly and positively 
associated with Intrinsic Motivation (r=.39, p<.05). No significant relationship was found 
between English Self-Efficacy and Extrinsic Motivation (r=.19). Significant and negative 
relationship was found, confirming the general expectation that amotivation would be 
negatively related to English Self-Efficacy (r=-.49, p<.01).It is interesting to note that 
amotivation has the highest correlation coefficient with English Self-Efficacy; however, 
Intrinsic Motivation was the second variable which positively associated with English 
Self-Efficacy.  

To answer the second research question, Pearson correlations were run to figure out the 
potential relationships between learners’ General Self-Efficacy and subscales of Motivation. 
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The results of correlations can be observed in Table 2. 

 

Table 2. The Relationship between General Self-Efficacy and Motivation 

Motivation        Intrinsic          Extrinsic         Amotivation 

General Self-Efficacy .29**              .12  - .36**       

* p< .05, ** p < .01 

 

Based on Table 2, there exists meaningful and positive association between General 
self-efficacy and intrinsic motivation(r=.29, p<.01). As expected before, General self-efficacy 
is negatively and significantly related to amtivation (r=-.29, p<.01). In accordance with 
English self-efficacy, General self-efficacy did not show any significant relationship with 
extrinsic motivation.  

Up to this point it can be deduced that both English self-efficacy and General self-efficacy 
revealed the same findings with minute differences in the amount of rregarding their 
associations with subscales of motivation. As compared to English self-efficacy, General 
self-efficacy exhibited lower correlations with regard to subscales of motivation. 

5. Discussion and Conclusion 

The goal of this study was to address gaps in the literature on motivation and self-efficacy in 
an EFL context by examining the relationship between Iranian students’ motivation and 
self-efficacy beliefs in an EFL environment. As regards the first and second research 
questions, we came up with the conclusion that English and General Self-Efficacy are 
significantly and positively related to Intrinsic Motivation, one of the subscales of motivation. 
In addition, no significant relationship was found between English and General Self-Efficacy 
with Extrinsic Motivation. As expected before, English and General Self-Efficacy were found 
to be associated significantly and negatively with amotivation. 

The results suggest that those Iranian EFL learners who wish to engage in an activity just for 
the sake of the activity and without any expectation of the reward, find themselves more 
efficacious in performing the activity. To say, holding higher intrinsic motivation to engage in 
the activity was associated with higher levels English and General Self-Efficacy in that 
specific activity.  

As it was mentioned in the literature review, motivation can be understood through the task 
an individual selects, the effort one exerts upon these tasks although is a process which 
cannot be observed directly (Pintrich & Schunk, 2002). Furthermore, self-efficacy theory 
postulates that students who judge themselves as capable and confident tend more to be 
motivated (Seitfert, 2004). 
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This result confirms causal tests which demonstrated consistent findings concerning the 
significant contribution of efficacy beliefs to motivation (Bandura, 1995). To put another way, 
the two constructs are really reciprocally related. The obtained finding is also in line with 
copious research which demonstrated that self-efficacy plays a powerful role in students’ 
learning and motivation and thus is of prime importance regarding academic motivation 
(Bandura 1993; Henk & Melnick 1998; Jinks & Morgan 1999; Pajares & Schunk 2001; 
Pajares, 1996, 2006; Pajares & Schunk 2005; Pintrich & Schunk 2002; Schunk, 1995, 2003; 
Schunk & Rice 1993; Schunk & Zimmerman 1997; Zimmerman 2000b; Zimmerman & 
Martinez-Pons 1990). Moreover, our finding lends support to a number of studies which 
delved into the effect of students’ self-efficacy on motivation and learning 
(Bouffard-Bouchard, 1990; Bouffard-Bouchard, Parent, & Larivée, 1991; Lent, Brown, & 
Hackett, 2002; Linnenbrink & Pintrich, 2003; Pintrich & De Groot, 1990; Schunk, 2003; 
Zimmerman, Bandura, & Martinez-Pons, 1992). Their findings demonstrate that self-efficacy 
has a strong effect on motivation and cognition through influencing students’ task persistence, 
task interest, the goals they set, the choices they make and their use of cognitive, 
meta-cognitive and self-regulatory strategies. 

Our result regarding intrinsic motivation and self-efficacy can be interpreted in the light of 
characteristics of intrinsically motivated and self-efficient individuals. Intrinsically motivated 
individuals show greater persistence, perform at high levels and invest much effort in 
learning and use a deep level of processing while learning (Deci & Ryan, 1985; Pokay & 
Blumenfeld, 1990; Vansteenkiste, Lens, & Deci, 2006).They freely choose to perform an 
activity, they will look for situations in which they can meet the challenges that the activity 
offers and to develop a sense of competence in their abilities (Deci and Ryan, 1985). 
Likewise, self-efficient learners set high goals for themselves, exert much effort, persist 
longer when faced with obstacles, have great interest in the task and show resilience in the 
face of failures (Bandura, 1995). Based on the aforementioned features, it can be concluded 
that intrinsically motivated learners have some characteristics in common with self-efficient 
ones. Therefore, it is obvious that those Iranian EFL learners who had higher intrinsic 
motivation, enjoyed higher self-efficacy which seems quite plausible concerning their similar 
characteristics.  

In contrast, those Iranian EFL learners who find neither intrinsic nor extrinsic motivation for 
performing the activity, have low level of self-Efficacy. This would mean that those learners 
who had the impression that they were wasting their time studying the L2 (Ryan and Deci 
2000), showed low level of English and General Self-Efficacy. The reason for this result may 
be the fact that amotivated learners think that they are wasting their time studying the L2. 
They do not value language learning, do not persist, do not consider themselves as capable in 
doing it or do not have expectation for being successful (Ryan and Deci 2000). Furthermore, 
they are not expected to exert much effort in performing an activity, and would likely to quit 
as soon as it as feasible to do so (Noels, 2001) as opposed to self-efficient learners who 
persist longer, exert much effort and feel competent in doing the task. 

To sum up, those Iranian EFL learners who needed no external coercion to engage in an 
activity, hold higher level of General and English self-Efficacy than those who undertake the 
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activity merely to attain rewards. Conversely, those learners who believe there is no link 
between their actions and its consequences, rather view factors outside of their controls as the 
cause of what happens to them hold low level of General and English self-Efficacy. Since, 
they are not expected to exert much effort in performing an activity, and would likely quit as 
soon as it is feasible to do so, they are less efficacious. Hence, the drawn conclusion is 
completed in this way: No matter what kind of self-efficacy questionnaire is used in the study, 
Iranian EFL learners tend to be self-efficacious if they are intrinsically motivated; high levels 
of intrinsic motivation can be equated with holding high levels of self-efficacy. 

The findings of the current study have a number of educational implications. This study 
documents the importance of motivation and self-efficacy as they pertain to EFL students’ 
acquisition of L2. Second, the present research points out that educators need to be cognizant 
of and attend to the changes in students’ efficacy beliefs and motivation to learn English as 
they progress through courses. Third, teaching students strategies to improve their efficacy 
beliefs and their level of motivation can enable them to know what to do to succeed at an 
academic task and to perform well. Moreover, it is imperative that teachers develop and 
sustain their students’ self-efficacy for learning. Research shows that self-efficacy and 
achievement can be enhanced through instructional methods that incorporate modeled 
strategies, progress feedback, goal setting, and self-evaluations of progress. To the extent that 
these and other efficacy-enhancing methods are employed in classrooms, teachers will foster 
academic achievement and motivation for continued learning among all learners. 

Thereby, we want to acknowledge that like all studies, ours had several limitations, of which 
we describe some. Our sample consisted just of university students of Mashhad, Iran. Another 
hindrance is that, this study did not take other levels of education such as high school, into 
account. Therefore, it is recommended that future research be conducted including students of 
other cities and from different levels. Further research is also needed to understand the 
influences that may be affecting the self-efficacy and motivation of learners, such as gender, 
level and goal choice. Although a great deal of research has already been conducted on 
students' motivation in academic settings (elementary through college), there is a clear need 
for additional research. In addition, although the current theories of motivation are social 
cognitive and emphasize both individual and contextual influences, much of the research 
within achievement motivation has focused on motivation at the individual level. Educational 
researchers are urged to further examine how specific features of the classroom environment 
might affect a variety of aspects of students' motivation.  
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